Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

February 1, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
February 1, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in February on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Department Chief Matthew Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Councilman Bob Meffley in attendance. 


ACTION:
The minutes of the January 18, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved with no corrections or amendments. Mayor Alt and Commissioner Broomell did not participate in the approval of the minutes due to their absences from the January 18, 2017.

ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.
Introduction-Mr. Bunky Luffman, Intergovernmental Affairs, Office of the Governor


Mr. Bunky Luffman, Intergovernmental Affairs, Office of the Governor, introduced himself to the Board. He stated his role was to assist Local Governments by providing contacts at the State level.


Commissioner Piner queried Mr. Luffman for assistance regarding the Board’s ongoing requests for the construction of a pedestrian walkway adjacent the Delaware Avenue Bridge.


Mr. George stated KCI Engineering, the Town’s Engineer, was currently requesting a waiver of the $6,500 fee imposed by the Federal Emergency Management Administration for review of a Conditional Letter of Map Revision which, if approved, would move the project a step closer to completion. 

Proposal – Anchor Communications

Downtown Sound System and Telephone System Upgrade


Ms. Ashley Clemmer and Mr. Chad Muckenfuss introduced themselves to the Board. Mr. Muckenfuss stated the purpose of their appearance was to present a proposal regarding upgrades to the Town’s telephone system. A copy of the presentation was placed in the record of the minutes.

Mr. Muckenfuss stated the Anchor system was a “cloud” based communications system that could utilize personal cell phones in the event of a system failure. He added that the system could save the Town money annually. 

Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to review the proposal and provide a recommendation to the Board. 


Mr. Peter Waterkotte and Mr. Ryan Warner introduced themselves to the Board. Mr. Waterkotte stated the purpose of their appearance was to discuss a sound system for the Downtown area. 


Mr. Waterkotte, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding a wireless sound system for Downtown events, stated a wireless system was not feasible because existing infrastructure was below ground.


Discussion ensued regarding installation of speakers on existing buildings and utility poles.


Mayor Alt stated the proposal presented several challenges that the Board needed to discuss.

Town Administrator’s Report

Red Cross Lease – 6th Amendment for Leased Premises located at 207 Blue Ball 
Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 

Mr. George stated the American Red Cross had leased the premises located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue on a year to year basis. He presented the 6th amendment which extended the lease for an additional year.

ACTION:
The Red Cross Lease – 6th amendment for the premises located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Ordinance 1-2017 – Amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XII 
Supplementary Use Regulations, Section 7 Cargo Trailers, Storage Trailers, Ground 
Level Storage Boxes 
and Closed-Body Trucks (10.400) – Presented for Adoption


Mr. George presented Ordinance 1-2017 – amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations, Section 7 Cargo Trailers, Storage Trailers, Ground Level Storage Boxes and Closed-Body Trucks (10.400), for approval. He stated Ordinance 1-2017, which was introduced on January 18, 2017, allowed business owners to place storage containers on their property under certain circumstances. A copy of Ordinance 1-2017 was placed in record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 1-2017 – amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations, Section 7 Cargo Trailers, Storage Trailers, Ground Level Storage Boxes and Closed-Body Trucks (10.400), was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

Ordinance 2-2017 – Amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XIII – Density 
and Dimensional Regulations, Section 8. Reserved – Presented for Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 2-2017 – amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XIII – Density and Dimensional Regulations, Section 8. Reserved, for adoption. He stated Ordinance 2-2017, which was introduced on January 18, 2017, provided for placement of decks attached to single family homes with the required setback. A copy of Ordinance 2-2017 was placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Ordinance 2-2017 – amending the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article XIII – Density and Dimensional Regulations, Section 8. Reserved, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Reappointment of Board of Zoning Appeals Members Ms. Shirley Hicks, Ms. Dawn 
Schwartz and Ms. Heather Mahaffey


Mayor Alt requested approval to reappoint Board of Zoning Appeals members Ms. Shirley Hicks, Ms. Dawn Schwartz and Ms. Heather Mahaffey to 3-year terms from February 1, 2017 to January 31, 2020.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Board of Zoning Appeals members Ms. Shirley Hicks, Ms. Dawn Schwartz and Ms. Heather Mahaffey to 3-year terms from February 1, 2017 to January 31, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for names of individuals interested in serving on the Board of Housing Appeals.


 Mayor Alt stated he met with a group of Landlords on January 31, 2017. He expressed his support for the Landlords’ efforts to make improvements in rental properties in Town. 

Mayor Alt queried the process for notification regarding a past due bill. Mr. Repole stated past due notices were sent directly to the property owner. Discussion ensued regarding the process of posting past-due and shut-off notices.

Mayor Alt, referring to the process of Code Enforcement of high grass, requested that a notice be placed at the property prior to dispatching Department of Public Works staff. Mr. George stated properties subject to Code Enforcement-ordered grass cuts would be posted prior to dispatching staff.

Mayor Alt, referring to ongoing Code Enforcement issues associated with a property located on East High Street and the former George’s Restaurant, requested action necessary to demolish the buildings. 

Mayor Alt stated an area of East Village Road contained “enclaves” of out of Town properties, and requested that the property owners be surveyed to determine the feasibility of annexation.

Mayor Alt, referring to the staff hours associated with past due water / sewer accounts and posting of shut off notices, asked Mr. Repole to investigate how Artesian Water Maryland handled the process.


Mayor Alt expressed concerns regarding the amount of accumulated trash in the wooded area adjacent to Route 40. He stated the people who were depositing the trash were violating the Town’s litter laws as well as polluting the Critical Area near the creek.  

Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell, referring to the Gilpen Manor Elementary School renovation project, questioned if the Planning Commission was aware of a newly constructed sidewalk adjacent to the site. Mr. Ed Ginder, member of the Planning Commission, answered in the affirmative, adding that a 6-ft high fence was also being constructed.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding construction of a sidewalk at Whitehall Road, questioned the status of obtaining easements in order to complete the work. 

Mayor Alt stated the Town was working with KCI as well as the property owner to obtain the easements. He stated the property owner offered to place stone however that material would not be up to Town standards. Mayor Alt stated the Town would continue to work toward obtaining the necessary easement in order to complete the work.


Public Comment

Mr. Dwight Hair commended the Department of Public Works and the Alliance for decorations Downtown.


Mr. Hair expressed support for Mayor Alt’s ongoing meetings with Landlords in Town. 


Mr. Hair expressed support for demolition of the former George’s Restaurant. 


Ms. Sarah Guns expressed support for removal of blighted buildings throughout Town.

Mr. Tom Helfrich stated he did not support a Downtown sound system.


Mr. Helfrich expressed support for enforcement of littering laws.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:23p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

AN AUDIO AND VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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